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Term 3 is the end of formal classes 
for Year 12. This week we held their 
graduation ceremony on Thursday and 

these are always highly emotional events. 
However, they are also a great celebration 
of a milestone in a young person’s 
education as 13 years of schooling draws 
to a close. I am extremely proud of 2018’s 
graduating class. They are an impressive, 
respectful and responsible group of young 
adults. I know that they are ready for their 
HSC exams and beyond that, they are ready 
for the challenges they face after high 
school. I sincerely thank the families and 
parents of Year 12 for the support they have 
given throughout their six years of high 
school. Well done Year 12 and good luck in 
your upcoming exams.



NSW LEGACY JUNIOR 
PUBLIC SPEAKING AWARD
NORTHERN SYDNEY LOCAL FINAL

Principal’s report continued...

P&C – Working Bee at Cromer Campus

Sincere thanks to the P&C for organising a very 
successful working bee at the school last Saturday. 
Every parent commented on how willing they were 
to help, and hoped that we would be doing this again 
in the near future. We not only accomplished some 
work for the school, but it was also a great way to 
socialise and meet other parents. Des Mclachlan, 
our P&C President, cooked everybody an amazing 
BBQ lunch. Des is fast becoming well known for his 
gourmet catering skills and I suggest that future BBQ 
opportunities are not to be missed. Well done Des 
and the parents who supported the day. Together we 
accomplished a clean-up of the front entrances to 
the school and some upkeep to the entry gardens, 
including trimming plants and spreading new woodchip 
on the gardens. More impressively, we painted the 
outdoor student seating in the main quadrangle, which 
now looks brand new. A photo is attached. Thanks 
again for a great community day at our school.

Public Speaking is alive and well at Cromer 
Campus.  On Thursday 16th August Jessica of 
Year 7 represented Cromer Campus at the Local 

Regional Finals of the Legacy Junior Public Speaking 
Competition.

This competition is open to both Government and 
Non-Government schools. Jessica was successful 
in progressing to the next round and presented her 
speech on our population explosion at the Regional 
Finals at The Arts Unit, Lewisham on Wednesday 5 
September 2018.

Jessica was the only student from a comprehensive 
coeducational government school representing our 
region, a wonderful achievement of which we should 
all be very proud. 

Cromer Campus congratulates Jessica for her 
excellent performance representing the school at both 
Local and Regional Finals.

Students enjoying our outdoor 
seating - renewed by the P&C 

working bee
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STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE 
COUNCIL (‘SRC’) REPORT

There has been a multitude of exciting events 
happening the past two terms at Cromer that have 
been led and organised by the Student Representative 
Council. I’ve been incredibly proud of all the students 
involved and how they have worked together, showing 
great initiative, to create these opportunities for 
themselves and their peers. 

Recently we have seen:

●	 An excursion to the World Vision Leadership 
Conference at Luna Park

●	 Year 10 Boys’ Mentoring Program run by Paula 
Latu and Caleb Maxwell

●	 Principal’s Morning Tea with the Leadership Team
●	 ‘Pink’ Mufti Day - fundraising for the Breast 

Cancer Foundation - lead by Emily Fryett in 
conjunction with the Dream Big Program

●	 NAIDOC Week celebrations and activities 
organised by Anasha Rostamians and Mele Pulu

●	 Quadfest - lead by Caleb Maxwell and working 
with Mr McKee

●	 Superhero Mufti Day – fundraising for Bear 
Cottage

●	 World Vision Backpack Challenge – where 
students’ participation promoted awareness of 
the Refugee Crisis while raising money to assist 
displaced children worldwide

●	 Inter-Year Sports Competition between Year 7 
and Year 8 – organised and run by Sports Captain 
Alex Timoteo Rey Hunt

●	 Year 12 vs teachers soccer match and BBQ 
fundraiser for Aussie Farmers

●	 2018-19 SRC and Leadership elections and 
Induction Assembly

As part of some of these initiatives, the SRC has 
managed to raise over $2,200 for local, national, and 
international charities. 

I would like to take this opportunity to sincerely thank 
and congratulate our outgoing Leadership Team, who 
have made an invaluable contribution to the school and 
Student Voice throughout the year. I have no doubts 
that you will all go on to pursue fantastic opportunities, 
and, if your past year in leadership is anything to go by, 
be wildly successful, wherever you end up.

SRC Report

Year 10 Mentoring Program – “Using the Past to prepare 
the Future”  

                                                                                        By Paula Latu

The Year 10 Boys’ mentoring program is an initiative run by none other than  
the Cromer Campus leadership team. Caleb Maxwell, Alex Timoteo Rey 
Hunt and I ran a session once a fortnight every Friday at lunch, welcoming 
all Year 10 boys to an informal discussion based on the idea of preparing 
for senior education in the next two years to come. We felt like we carried 
a responsibility to ensure that the younger students, particularly Year 10, 
are comfortable in their transition into Years 11 and 12 and have some sort 
of valid expectation of the senior life through the words of current senior 
students. Topics such as: the importance of syllabus, valuing and utilising 
all teachers, how attendance is greatly influential on senior education, 
Year 11 and 12 content relation and more were elaborated on in these 
sessions. We hope that we have made a positive contribution to their 
senior education and each student has taken something valuable out of 

our sessions as they prepare for 2019-2020.

‘Pink’ Mufti Day - Fundraising 
for the Breast Cancer 

Foundation
                                       By Emily Fryett

During Week 8 of Term 2 Cromer 
Campus had a mufti day to raise 
awareness and support for the Breast 
Cancer Foundation. Mr Oliver came 
to an SRC meeting six weeks before, 
expressing interest in the event and 
I decided I would like to help. He 
registered the fundraiser with the 
foundation and I planned the details 
and designed the posters which were 
put up around the school advertising 
the event. I had help from Ms Dolle 
who helped to make ribbons to sell 
and printed the posters. We held a 
Mufti day, and sold cupcakes and 
ribbons to raise money. Mrs Stevens 
donated the 200 pink cupcakes 
which were popular on the day. The 
whole day was a big success and the 
students loved it. In total, we raised 
$840 for the foundation, which is 

very impressive.

BY KARLY DOLLE
Librarian (Rel)

NBSC Cromer Campus
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This term students had the opportunity to nominate themselves for positions as 
representatives on the 2018-19 SRC and Leadership Teams. Each nominee had to 
present a short speech in front of their peers (which can be incredibly daunting) before 
the whole year group and teachers voted. I would like to congratulate the students on 
being elected as student representatives.

2018 - 19 SRC and 
Leadership Team 

Elections and 
Induction Ceremony

Year 10 2019

Hayley Butler
Mia Klein

Tailani Latu
Alex Williams

Year 9 2019

Riley Cook 
Mia Herriot
Jade Nelson

Bella Pickering
Tenzin Rigsang Kyishi 
Olivia Schumacher

Liam Spencer

Year 11 2019

Mitchell Casey
Jayden Hurst 

Shawn Hutton
Skye Jones

Annika Morrison
Max Naylor
Ethan Steele

Year 12 2019
Leadership Team

Madison Brilman
Lakisya Efras 

Marcus Moran
Anasha Rostamians

Amy Gill
Eloise Harley-Bryant

Natalie Jaegers
Jordan Young

Eryn McLachlan
Isabele Rocha Martins

Jye Tattersall

Additionally, Integrated Studies 
have held their own elections for 
representatives, and I would like 
to congratulate the students who 
were successfully elected - Lucca 
Bandiera, Justin Chamberlain Herd 
and Annika Morrison.

We welcome you to the Student 
Representative Council and look 
forward to having you all working 
with us for the 2018-19 leadership 
year!
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Year 8 & IS 2019

Luca Bandiera

Fynn Brown

Matthew Butler

Justin Chamberlain Herd

Ieuan Horlock

Charlotte Mace

Madison Maloy

Annika Morrison

Jessica Shepherd

2019 SRC
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Community Access Day with 
Languages

L O T E  &  I N T E G R AT E D  S T U D I E S

Jack Pansini 

On Tuesday we went to Chinatown in the city by the B1 
bus. The thing I liked most was the Emperor’s Cream Puffs, 
they were really nice. For lunch I had honey chicken with 
rice, that was also pretty nice. After lunch we went to the 
Chinese Garden of Friendship, I really enjoyed looking at 

the statues of the zodiac animals.  

Here are some narrations 
from students in 7/8B. 

Luke Lidgard

On Tuesday I went to Chinatown in the city – we 
got there by the B1 bus, for lunch we went to 

eating world. After lunch we went to the Chinese 
Garden of Friendship , we saw lots of animals like 

ducks, water dragons and turtles. 

Kiah Mau’u

We left the school at 9:30AM and walked to the 
bus stop to catch the 146 to Dee Why. Then we 

caught the B-Line bus to Wynyard and walked to 
Chinatown. We went to the food court first but it 
was closed, so we went to the Golden Tree and 
spent some time there before going back to the 

food court. We all sat together at the food court to 
have lunch. Later we walked to the Chinese Garden 
of Friendship where we went on a quest to find all 

the hidden zodiac animal statues. After the Chinese 
Garden of Friendship we walked a long way to the 

bus stop to catch the 180 back to school. 
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L O T E  &  I N T E G R AT E D  S T U D I E S

Luca Bandiera 

We went to Chinatown. We got the bus. My 
favourite part of the day was the pork and chive 
dumplings and the Emperor’s cream puff – they 
were so yummy! I also loved the Chinese Garden 

of Friendship . 

Justin Chamberlain Herd 

On Tuesday September 11th we went to Chinatown near 
Haymarket and Central Station. We left school and went  
to Fisher Rd North and caught the 180 bus. Then we got 

on the B-Line to Wynyard Station, then we walked to 
Chinatown – that was fun! For lunch we went to Eating 
World. I ate Szechuan Beef with rice, it was spicy and 

awesome AND worth it! Afterwards we also went to the 
Chinese Garden of Friendship to look at the culture there. 

The agriculture was very interesting. ​

Arwen Moran 

What I liked most about the Chinatown excursion: I liked the fried 
rice with chicken and vegetables. I really liked the ice teashop, it is 
called Cha Time. Chá 茶 in Chinese means tea. I got an iced green 
tea with lemon. I enjoyed going to the Chinese Garden of Friend-

ship where I saw pretty fishes and some of the zodiac animal 
statues. I liked the serenity of the garden. 
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YEAR 9 EXHIBITION NIGHT

A
Celebration 

of 
Talent

Year 9 celebrated their talents in Week 5 this term with a night 
displaying their works.  The faculties on display were HSIE, 
CAPA (Art) and English.  

The community was very impressed with the quality of work, with 
many commenting to staff personally how surprised they were of 
the talent level apparent in the year.  Students also were so proud 
of their work, with many hours clearly spent on the pieces of work. 
 
Week 9 sees the Year 8s displaying their work to the public and 
visiting primary schools.  
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CROMER CAMPUS 
HONOURED AT TOURNAMENT 

OF MINDS FINALS

Congratulations to our three teams of 
Years 7 to 10 students who were recently 
honoured at the Tournament of Minds 

Sydney North Regional Finals at Roseville 
College.

 This year Cromer Campus had three teams of 
students competing against other government 
and private schools in Tournament of Minds 
challenges in categories of STEM, Language 
Literature and The Arts. 

The judges can award only one winning team 
for each category at the Tournament of Minds 
Regional Finals and we were unable to repeat our 
first place win of last year for the STEM category. 
However all our students proudly represented 
Cromer Campus this year with all three of our 
teams achieving a special ‘Honours Award’ 
from the judging panel, which is an outstanding 
accomplishment!

We are extremely proud of our students for 
demonstrating dedication and self-direction 
in collaboratively devising their solutions and 
for their commitment to extra-curricular GATS 
opportunities at Cromer Campus. All of our 
Tournament of Minds students and their families 
will be celebrating their success at an upcoming 
morning tea with Principal Justin Hong.

We look forward to even more teams of Years 
7 to 10 Cromer Campus students successfully 
participating in Tournament of Minds in 2019.

Annette Brooks & Sue Regan 
Cromer Campus Tournament of Mind Facilitators
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TOURNAMENT OF MIND CONTESTANTS
YEAR 7

Daisy Freeman Orlando Lee Charlotte Mace
Kyle Renshaw Benjamin Soltau Madeleine Whiley

YEAR 8
Holly Cassell Bella Pickering

YEAR 9
Mia Klein Lauryn Pollard

YEAR 10
Liam Benson Charli Burton Jayden Hurst

Shawn Hutton Benjamin McAlister Zack Statham
Ethan Steele Anoushka Sutton Lara Webster
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CREATIVE WRITING FUN 
WITH BROOKVALE PUBLIC

E N G L I S H  FA C U LT Y

This term Brookvale Public 
School Year 4 and 5 students 
collaborated with some of 

our English Enrichment students 
in a fun ‘Imagined Worlds’ creative 
writing workshop. The result was a 
vast array of highly original creative 
writing led by English Teacher 
Annette Brooks with an enthusiastic 
team of Cromer Campus mentors: 
Chloe Herriot, Jayden Hurst, Sarah 
Schumacher and Ethan Steele. 

                                    
Brookvale Teacher Rebecca 
Thomson reported that their Year 
4 to 6 students had a fantastic time 
creating original ideas for their 
fantasy stories. The students said 
they had lots of fun participating in 
the writing and drama games and 
when reflecting on their learning, 
several students said, “I learnt to be 
brave and keep my pencil moving.”
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Our Cromer Campus student mentors 
were very impressed with the passion 
and enthusiasm of all the Brookvale 
primary students involved in the 
workshop. Ms Thomson appreciated 
our student mentors “interacting in 
such a wonderful way to support and 
inspire our students. Their ability to 
act as both mentors and learners was 
a lesson in itself.” We are all looking 
forward to reading the final drafts of 
the Brookvale students’ fantasy stories 
in the near future! 
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C A PA  FA C U LT Y
HSC MAJOR WORKS EXHIBITION

VA, Music & TAS 
at ‘Diversarty’ Art 

Gallery

All Year 12’s HSC major works have been submitted for 
marking. Congratulations to all of our students on their 
hard work and efforts over the course of the year. We 
celebrated with a VA exhibition in the gallery across the 
road from the school, including Music performances out 

the front on a beautiful sunny afternoon. 
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C A PA  FA C U LT Y
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C A PA  FA C U LT Y

On the 19th September, Year 12 
Visual Arts enjoyed one last 
excursion and visited both 
the Manly Art Gallery and the 
Museum of Contemporary 
Art. At Manly Art Gallery, the 
students viewed the work of 
well known brothers Chris 
O’Doherty (AKA Reg Mombassa) and Peter O’Doherty. Reg Mombassa 
is widely recognized for his graphic work for the street clothing brand 
Mambo. 

After a quick visit 
to Manly Gallery we 
hopped on the ferry 
to Circular Quay and 
visited the MCA. Here, 
Year 12 immersed 
themselves in the 
contemporary art-
world and enjoyed 
the work of Chinese 
artist Sun Xun as well 
as the work of many 
other exciting new 
artists. 

Visual Arts 
Excursion

Upcoming CAPA Events

Band Tour

The Concert Band will be heading north 
on a road trip, performing at a number of 

schools throughout northern NSW over the 
course of three days in early Term 4.

Annual Music Showcase

In late November we will be showcasing 
everything that is happening in Music. 

Performances by the Concert Band, String 
Group, Vocal Ensemble, Junior and Senior 

Contemporary Ensembles, Rock Bands and 
more!.
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BY MICHELLE GOLDING
NBSC Cromer Campus

Integrated Studies 
Head Teacher (Rel)

STUDENTS’ 
ACHIEVEMENTS

I N T E G R AT E D  S T U D I E S  FA C U LT Y

Outside the School 
Environment

In this Cromer Courier we would like to 
acknowledge some of the wonderful 
achievements of our students outside of 

the school environment. 

Nicolas Gallardo has achieved some 
excellent results in the Special Olympics 
NSW Interclubs swimming competition 
and is continuing with his training for 
future events. Nico came first in 25m 
Butterfly, 25m Backstroke, 25m Freestyle, 
50m Backstroke, 50m Freestyle as well as 

second in the 4x50m Freestyle relays. 
Well done Nico!

Tom Ragen-Nath continues to excel in 
his basketball achievements in Special 
Olympics. His team in the B Grade 
competition placed 2nd in the Nationals in 
Adelaide, and achieved two 1st places and 

another 2nd in weekend competitions. 
Great job Tom.

Luca Bandiera played soccer this year with 
the Avalon Football Club. Congratulations 
for being the recipient of the very 
prestigious ‘Inspirational Achievement 
Award’. This award is in its 38th year and is 
in memory of a dedicated and inspirational 
player, Andrew Weft. Previously this award 
has been given to a team and has never 
before been presented to an individual. 

Well done Luca!
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MULTI-CULTURAL DAY
H S I E  FA C U LT Y

BY NATHAN HORLEY
NBSC Cromer Campus

HSIE Teacher

Another successful Multicultural Day 
for HSIE students from Years 8-11 
took place during Week 6 of Term 3. 

Students viewed and actively participated 
in performances from a variety of different 
cultural groups, including Indigenous 
Australians, Bollywood dancing from India 
and Taiko drumming from Japan. 

During the morning session students learnt 
about Indigenous Australian culture with 
demonstrations of digeridoo playing, bush 
telephone, traditional hunting techniques 
involving a variety of boomerangs, 
traditional dancing, face painting and art.

HSIE celebrates global 
cultures in the Annual 

Multicultural Day
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H S I E  FA C U LT Y

For the lunchbreak in the Quad, 
Year 9 Commerce students set 
up food stalls to market and sell 
a variety of traditional foods and 
drinks to their fellow students and 
staff. After lunch, the afternoon 
sessions involved students learning 
about and actively participating in 
Bollywood dancing in the Gym and 
Taiko Drumming in the Hub. 

Students learnt about a variety of 
cultures during this very enjoyable 
Multicultural Day.  
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H S I E  FA C U LT Y
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H S I E  FA C U LT Y
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BY ALISON STEVENS
Girls’ Support

NBSC Cromer Campus

DREAM BIG  -  
LOVE WHAT YOU DO

Layne Beachlely 
Foundation

Thank you to all the girls who attended 
Dream Big on the 7th of September. 
It is always great to see girls from all 

year groups attending these events. Our 
guest speaker was Trish Crews, the CEO 
of the Layne Beachley Foundation. Trish 
inspired our students as she shared her 
story.

Aminah Alhamid from Year 9 said “It was 
absolutely amazing, she had inspired me 
so much after she gave her speech about 
her journey and about how her journey is 
still going. She reminded us how we should 
always be there for each other.”

Julia De Leon, also from Year 9, said that 
“Trish was an inspiring and beautiful women 
and she made me feel that I belonged and 

was special.” 

The message of the 
Dream Big program, 
which was constantly 
reinforced by our guest 
speaker, is to persevere 
and never give up. The 
key message is that 
when women support 
women they can 
achieve their dreams.
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When:  Thursday 25th October, 4.00 - 5.30pm 

Where: Cromer Campus School HUB

Featuring: Year 7 HSIE students' visual displays 

Year 7  
Display Night 
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Year 7 Girls -Spring School Holidays  
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EMOTIONALLY INTELLIGENT PARENTING

           
  5 SESSION PARENTING COURSE FOR PARENTS OF TEENS 
 
Would you like to learn how to: 

• Communicate effectively with your teenager? 
• Understand your teenager? 
• Help your teenager with emotional intelligence and managing emotions?  
• Prevent some teenage behaviour problems? 
• Teach your teenager to deal with conflict? 

 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
      

BOOKINGS ESSENTIAL :  https://tntbrookt4.eventbrite.com.au  
 

PH:  8877 5376 
 

The 5 session course will be facilitated by a qualified Parent Educator from  
Child and Adolescent Parenting, Northern Sydney Local Health District 

www.nslhd.health.nsw.gov.au/Services/CAP 
 
 
                                   
                                                                                                             

VENUE: Brookvale Community Health Centre 
               612-624 Pittwater Rd, Brookvale 
DATES: Thursdays 25th October  – 29th November 2018 (5 sessions – NO 
               SESSION ON 8TH NOVEMBER) 
TIME:   6.30pm – 9.00pm 
COST:   $150 – subsidised rates available re: financial difficulty 

REFRESHMENTS PROVIDED 
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School travel update 
Application information - June 2017 

 

Information for parents, guardians and students 
Our school has partnered with Transport for NSW to use the new online School Portal for 
endorsing school travel applications.  
 
You are now able to manage all your school travel needs online including applying for 
school travel passes and tracking the status of your application. 
 
The application process has also been simplified so that a new or updated application for 
school travel passes is only needed when a student is: 

 applying for a school travel pass for the first time 
 requesting an additional pass as a result of a new shared parental responsibility 

situation (e.g. joint custody). 
 changing school or campus 
 changing home address 
 receiving an expiry notification 
 repeating a school year 
 changing their name 
 requesting a new transport operator. 

 
This means students who are progressing to year 3 and year 7 only need to reapply if they 
are changing circumstances. 
 

Students who are not residents and are temporarily in Australia can also provide their visa 
subclass number and exchange program (if prompted) when applying online, making the 
application and approval process much faster. 
 
Parents, guardians and students can apply or update their details online at:  
 

www.transportnsw.info/school-students 
 
If you do not have access to the internet contact 131 500 for assistance.  
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Special road rules for cyclists

Cycling on Footpaths 

Children under 16 years of age can ride on a foot-

path. An adult rider who is supervising a bicycle rider 

under 16 may also ride with the young rider on the 

footpath. Bicycle riders are allowed to ride on foot-

paths where indicated by signs. 

When riding on a footpath or shared 

path, riders must keep left and give 

way to pedestrians.

Pot
your ownseedlingto take
home.

Kids under 5 must be accompanied by an adult.

The Incredible

World of
Plants!

FREE
Kids Gardening classes

Tues 2 - Fri 5 &
Mon 8 - Fri 12

October

11am Weekdays

TM
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NSW DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION AND COMMUNITIES LEARNING & ENGAGEMENT WWW.DEC.NSW.GOV.AU  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Compulsory School Attendance 
 

Information for parents 
 
 
 

Education for your child is important and regular attendance at school is essential for your child to 
achieve their educational best and increase their career and life options. NSW public schools 
work in partnership with parents to encourage and support regular attendance of children and 
young people. When your child attends school every day, learning becomes easier and your child 
will build and maintain friendships with other children. 

 
 

What are my legal responsibilities? 
 

Education in New South Wales is 
compulsory for all children between 
the ages of six years and below the 
minimum school leaving age. The 
Education Act 1990 requires that 
parents ensure their children of 
compulsory school age are enrolled 
at, and regularly attend school, or, are 
registered with the Board of Studies, 
Teaching and Educational Standards 
for homeschooling. 

 
Once enrolled, children are required 
to attend school each day it is open 
for students. 

 
The importance of arriving on time 

 
Arriving at school and class on time: 

 
• Ensures that students do not miss 

out on important learning  
activities scheduled early in the 
day 

• Helps students learn the 
importance of punctuality and 
routine 

• Give students time to greet their 
friends before class 

• Reduces classroom disruption 
 

Lateness is recorded as a partial 
absence and must be explained by 
parents. 

What if my child has to be away 
from school? 

 
On occasion, your child may need to 
be absent from school. Justified 
reasons for student absences may 
include: 

 
• being sick, or having an 

infectious disease 
• having an unavoidable medical 

appointment 
• being required to attend a 

recognised religious holiday 
• exceptional or urgent family 

circumstance (e.g. attending a 
funeral) 

 
Following an absence from school 
you must ensure that within 7 days 
you provide your child’s school with a 
verbal or written explanation for the 
absence. However, if the school has 
not received an explanation from you 
within 2 days, the school may contact 
you to discuss the absence. 

 
Principals may decline to accept an 
explanation that you have provided if 
they do not believe the absence is in 
the best interest of your child. In 
these circumstances your child’s 
absence would be recorded as 
unjustified. When this happens the 
principal will discuss their decision 
with you and the reasons why. 

Principals may request medical 
certificates or other documentation 
when frequent or long term absences 
are explained as being due to illness. 
Principals may also seek parental 
permission to speak with medical 
specialists to obtain information to 
collaboratively develop a health care 
plan to support your child. If the 
request is denied, the principal can 
record the absences as unjustified. 

 
Travel 

 
Families are encouraged to travel 
during school holidays. If travel during 
school term is necessary, discuss this 
with your child’s school principal. An 
Application for Extended Leave may 
need to be completed. Absences 
relating to travel will be marked as 
leave on the roll and therefore 
contribute to your child’s total 
absences for the year. 

 
In some circumstances students may 
be eligible to enrol in distance 
education for travel periods over 50 
school days. This should be 
discussed with your child’s school 
principal. 
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NSW DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION AND COMMUNITIES LEARNING & ENGAGEMENT WWW.DEC.NSW.GOV.AU  

 
 

If a student 
misses as little 
as 8 days in a 
school term, by 
the end of 
primary school 
they’ll have 
missed over a 
year of school. 

 
My child won’t go to school. 
What should I do? 

 
You should contact the principal as 
soon as possible to discuss the issue 
and ask for help. Strategies to help 
improve attendance may include a 
referral to the school’s learning and 
support team or linking your child with 
appropriate support networks. The 
principal may seek further support 
from the Home School Liaison 
Program to develop an Attendance 
Improvement Plan. 

 
What might happen if my child 
continues to have unacceptable 
absences? 

 
It is important to understand that the 
Department of Education and 
Communities may be required to take 
further action where children of 
compulsory school age have recurring 
numbers of unexplained or unjustified 
absences from school. 

 
Some of the following actions may be 
undertaken: 

 
• Compulsory Schooling 

Conferences 
 

You may be asked, along with your 
child, to attend a Compulsory 
Schooling Conference. The 
conference will help to identify the 
supports your child may need to have 
in place so they attend school 
regularly. The school, parents and 
agencies will work together to develop 
an agreed plan (known as 
Undertakings) to support your child’s 
attendance at school. 

 
• Application to the Children’s Court 

– Compulsory Schooling Order 
 

If your child’s attendance at school 
remains unsatisfactory the Department 

 
 
 
 

may apply to the Children’s Court for 
a Compulsory Schooling Order. The 
Children’s Court magistrate may 
order a Compulsory Schooling 
Conference to be convened. 

• Prosecution in the Local Court 

School and Department staff remain 
committed to working in partnership 
with you to address the issues which 
are preventing your child’s full 
participation at school. In 
circumstances where a breach of 
compulsory schooling orders occurs 
further action may be taken against a 
parent in the Local Court. The result 
of court action can be the imposition 
of a community service order or a 
fine. 

 
What age can my child leave 
school? 

 
All New South Wales students must 
complete Year 10 or its equivalent. 
After Year 10, and up until they reach 
17 years of age, there are a range of 
flexible options for students to 
complete their schooling. 

 
Working in Partnership 

 
The Department of Education and 
Communities recognises that working 
collaboratively with students and their 
families is the best way to support the 
regular attendance of students at 
school. 

 
We look forward to working in 
partnership with you to support your 
child to fulfil their life opportunities. 

 
 
 

Further information 
regarding school 
attendance can be 
obtained from the 
following websites: 

 
Policy, information and 
brochures: 

 
Please visit the Department of 
Education’s Policy library  
 

The school leaving age:  
Please visit the Department of 
Education’s Wellbeing and Learning 
website 

 
Do you need an interpreter? 

 
Interpreting services are available 
on request, including for the hearing 
impaired. The Telephone Interpreter 
Service is available 24 hours a day, 
seven days a week on 131 450. You 
will not be charged for this service. 

 
 
 

For further advice and questions 
contact your educational services 
team 

 
T 131 536 

 
 
 

Learning and Engagement 
 

Student Engagement & Interagency 
Partnerships 

 
T 9244 512 
www.dec.nsw.gov.au 
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